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Chair Larson called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, February 12, 2008, 


Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.

Members Present: Arizzi, Bliven, Bolick-Floss, Cannon, Chapin, Cheyne, Dunk, 
Fulgham, Gleason, Goodman, Harrington, Holschuh, Larson, MacConnie, Marshall, 
Meiggs, Mola, Moore, Mortazavi, Moyer, Rentz, Robo, Sanford, Schwetman, Shellhase, 

Ward, Zoellner, Yarnall.
Members Absent:  Butler, Coffey, Richmond, Van Duzer.
Proxies:  Zoellner for Haag, Goodman for Powell, Meiggs for Craig Riordan, Burges for
Snyder, Fulgham for Thobaben.  
Guests: Ken Ayoob, Anna Kircher, Tom Jones, Colleen Mullery.
Chair Larson announced proxies for the meeting.  He also announced that Interim Provost Snyder will be absent from the next Senate Executive Committee meeting and that Vice Provost Jená Burgess will attend the meeting in his absence.
It was clarified that Senate Executive Committee meetings are open.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of January 29, 2008
M/S/P (Cheyne/Schwetman) to approve the minutes from the meeting of January 29, 2008, as corrected, with 2 Abstentions.
Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

Chair Larson distributed a handout with information for a letter-writing campaign and reported on behalf of Senator Ward, that only one letter concerning cuts to higher education had been received by local legislators, while 150 letters had been received concerning the cuts to the State parks.  Everyone was encouraged to distribute the handout information as widely as possible.  

Chair Larson apologized for the fact that not all employee organizations were included in the email from President Richmond, CFA Chapter President Meiggs, and Senate Chair Larson, which was sent to the campus community on February 9, 2008. 
Chair Larson’s notes from the WASC site team de-briefing meeting were distributed to the Senate via email.  Vice Provost Burges mentioned that the WASC team emphasized that when they return they will be looking for evidence and results as well as evidence that HSU is working with the results and making changes.  They were emphatic about having assessment results for at least one outcome for each program, clarifying outcomes for GE, and making program changes based on the evidence.
The Senate Appointments Committee and the UFPC met on 2/11/08 and selected six faculty to serve on the ad hoc University Review Committee for departmental RTP criteria and standards.  When all six have confirmed their participation, the names will be distributed via email.
In regard to the proposed timeline for the German program discontinuation process, the time periods indicated are the maximum time allowed.  The timeline could potentially lead to the President announcing a decision after finals week.  If one group finishes before its deadline, it may report earlier, but this won’t change the deadlines of the other groups.  
Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Moyer):  The committee has a resolution on the agenda and has begun work on other items.

Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair MacConnie):  The committee is working on the nomination process for faculty awards, addressing concerns with the new student evaluation process, and working on standards for rank and promotion.  The committee has also been asked to work on developing criteria and standards for the program prioritization process.

Student Affairs Committee (Chair Holschuh):  The committee is working with the Faculty Affairs Committee on the use of course evaluations, and will meet with the Provost to gain clarification of his ideas on course evaluations.  A request for information has also been sent out to other CSU campus senate chairs to find out how course evaluations are being used on other campuses.
Statewide Senate (Senator Cheyne):  An interim meeting was held last week during which committees worked on resolutions, etc.  The budget is a primary topic of conversation in Long Beach.  It appears that the Statewide Senate’s budget may again be at risk.  A substantial cut was made two years ago, so having the budget under review again is a serious matter.  Senator Cheyne will have a more detailed report after the March plenary session.
General Faculty (President Powell) : Chair Larson reported on behalf of Senator Powell.  There will be a call for nominations for the General Faculty election coming out soon, and the election will be held in March.  

Chair Larson will not be seeking another term as Senate Chair.  The Senate Executive Committee would like to see more new and/or younger faculty participating in Senate leadership roles.  Everyone was encouraged to begin thinking about participating in the leadership of the Senate.
The floor was yielded to Senator Zoellner, chair of the ad hoc committee developing the Bill of Particulars.  The committee has met numerous times and based on feedback from the faculty survey has developed a list of ca. 15 “particulars” and twice as many recommendations of ways for the President to address them.  The list should be ready for the Senate Executive Committee next week.  A resolution and/or report will be given to the Senate on February 26, 2008.

Senate Finance Officer (Senator Mortazavi):  The University Budget Committee will meet on Friday.  It was recommended that the agenda for the meeting be sent to all senators.  
California Faculty Association (Chapter President Meiggs):  A handout of talking points on the plan to cut state funding to the CSU was distributed; it should be helpful for writing letters to legislators.  CFA plans to co-host, with all of the stakeholders on campus, a budget town hall meeting to try to educate everyone about the state budget and its impact on HSU.  The meeting will occur before spring break.
Associated Students (President Rentz):  Senators who participated in the vote effort were thanked.  About 200 students were served by the shuttle service.  This will occur again in November, so everyone was asked to save the date.  A.S. community scholarship applications are available for students who need financial assistance and will be returning next semester.  The call for nominations for student of the year award is coming out soon; senators were encouraged to nominate excellent students.  Senators were also asked to encourage students to run for A.S. election; application packets will be available soon.  Students from CNRS are especially needed.  CSSA is organizing a march on the capitol on April 21.  HSU hopes to send 100-200 students to Sacramento.  Faculty were encouraged to make that Monday a soft workload day for those students participating in the march, so they will not be penalized academically.  A.S. has a general form letter that allows student to put in a personal story to send to legislators.  A.S. will collect and send the letters in bulk.  Faculty are welcome to get copies to distribute in classes.  CSSA is helping push through a resolution to take a stand against the governor’s budget.

Staff Council (Representative Arizzi):  Staff Council will be giving $5.00 gift certificates to 5-year employees.  The Council is working with HR Director, Tammy Curtis, on evaluations and would like to see a 360 evaluation done on supervisors.  Staff Council has been asked to work on helping with student retention and will be working with departments and various staff to collect ideas.  The Council will be working on criteria for the program prioritization process, and will also be encouraging staff to write letters regarding the budget situation.
1. Program Prioritization Task Force – Update on process and timelines

Senators MacConnie and Cheyne are both on the Prioritization Task Force.  Senator MacConnie provide background and context for the draft document which was handed out.
The Task Force was convened late last semester.  Initial meetings consisted of getting established and gathering information from stakeholders, including Staff Council, Associated Students, Senate Chair, and CFA Chapter President.  A conference call was held with members who were on the prioritization task force at Indiana, to ascertain what worked or didn’t work, and what suggestions they might have for changes.  The Task Force also met with the Provost and the President to discuss their perspectives 
and the outcome of the process.  It was indicated that recommendations resulting from the process would be accepted by the President.
The Task Force sent a request to department chairs for feedback on definitions of programs within departments and is currently working on the process and timeline.  The Task Force is seeking input on the draft process and timeline from the Senate today.  The timeline differs from that originally proposed last fall in that it has been expanded into the next academic year in order to make it more manageable and allow sufficient time to complete all tasks involved.  Criteria and standards will be developed and established by April; in April and May there will be training for those writing reports on programs; and the reports will be due in September, with ratings done during Fall semester.  
The Task Force is making an effort to have as much transparency in the process as possible.  To facilitate the lines of communication, a Moodle web site has been established and will be up and running soon.  The site will include meeting notes and other information.  Other formal communication mechanisms will be set up to keep the campus apprised of the process.  

The handout outlines the steps of the process and proposed timeline.  Currently the Task Force is at step number two; vetting the process with all interested parties.  For step number three, established campus groups will be asked to participate in developing the criteria to be used to measure academic programs.  The Task Force will provide samples of criteria from other sources, including Dickeson’s Prioritizing Academic programs and Services, Indiana State University (ISU), and Moorehead State.  Groups can look at samples to help them develop suggestions for HSU.
In step four, the Task Force will assimilate the recommendations from all campus groups and create a single document that will be sent back to all interested parties to review and provide feedback on the criteria and the weighting of the criteria.
Based on the feedback, the Task Force will post a draft for all to review and will schedule a town hall meeting in order to provide for further discussion.  

The final criteria and their weights will be posted and the Task Force will call for reports, which will be due in September.  The colleges will establish college-level review committees, appropriate to each college, to review the reports.  It will be important for the college-level review committees to have enough members to ensure adequate review of all reports.  Training will be provided for those who will write reports and for those who will serve on review committees.
The review committees and the Deans will provide two levels of review within each college and the Task Force will review all reports.  The first report on the end results will be drafted and the Task Force will vet initial findings with college deans.  A summary of the proposed timeline is found on page 3.

It was noted that the process is being vetted with the Senate after it has already reached step 3.  Ideally the Task Force would have liked to vet the process with the Senate before beginning it, but felt that in order to have the process completed in a timely manner, it needed to move forward.  Questions and concerns on the steps from  number 4 on are welcome.  If there are suggestions for other groups to work on the criteria in step 3, they will be considered.  The groups that have been proposed follow the ISU model.  

There will be an email address sent out so Senators may send in additional comments to the Task Force after today’s meeting.

Discussion:
Under step number 3; the first sentence should say “6 campus groups” rather than “5 campus committees;” since not all groups are committees, and there are 6 listed.

Step 9 shows that there will be four categories that programs will be sorted into.  Yesterday, the Interim Provost spoke of three categories.  There needs to be consistency between the Provost and the Task Force.

The summary timeline shows that the proposed process, criteria and timeline will be distributed on March 24 and that a town hall meeting will be held on March 27.  It was recommended several times that there should be at least one working week for people to sufficiently review and digest the information before the town hall meeting.
The program reports are due on September 15, 2008, the beginning of the 4th week of the semester.  It was suggested that this may be too soon, and recommended that reports be made due during the 5th week.
The ISU model has been referred to frequently, but no one is mentioning Pomona.  Has the task force looked at the pitfalls they went through and the positive things they recommended?  Some task force members have reviewed materials from Pomona.  If another CSU campus has undergone a similar process, there would be positive and negative things to learn from examining their processes.  Concern was expressed at the wholesale, myopic acceptance of what comes out of the book written by Dickeson and the ISU model.
The HSU Strategic Plan includes a lot about environmental and social responsibility; and our Plan should drive what we are doing.  Under step number 3, there are two groups not included who might be helpful:  alumni and regional leaders.  Both these groups might provide insight into the benefit of an HSU education and the value of HSU programs.  These groups benefit from our graduates, and should come into the process somewhere.  It should come in at the criteria level:  how is a given program evaluated, what value does the program have.  It should come in as things are weighed and evaluated, not after everything has been decided and a report is being written.
One of the sample sets of criteria includes the external demand for a program.  HSU may not use that criterion, but it would speak to alumni from the program and/or the demand externally for the program.
There was additional support for the idea that the groups under step 3 should be expanded to 7 groups to include alumni; it would be a good place to have that voice heard.

It is not clear what the third category, “Reduce Resource Allocation” under step 9 means.  It seems like a veiled category 4, “Reorganizing or Discontinuing”.  Everyone is at the cusp of survival now, after all the previous cuts.  If resource allocation is reduced 
is would be in effect just putting off the inevitable.  It doesn’t seem like a realistic category.  To reduce resources would be, in effect, killing the program or re-organizing it.
The prioritization process is putting the cart before the house.  We are not asking the most logical question, “Why are some programs doing well and some not?”  Instead, we’re asking, “Who is doing well and who is not?” and we already know what the answer is going to be.  A department may be hurting already because of its circumstances (e.g. retirements that have not been replaced) and may end up being further reduced or re-organized.  Another department that may be doing quite well and they will get augmented.  This is a runaway train and is only being done in Academic Affairs.  Where is the prioritization in the rest of the University?  If there are going to be augmentations to those who are doing well, then there will have to be more severe cutting to those who are not doing well; there is a finite amount of resources.  It does not seem fair that those who are already doing well will be rewarded and that this is not being done across campus.    
It was recommended that the Summary Timeline be published in the Lumberjack for wider distribution.  It will also be put on the Moodle website and distributed via UNotices.  Ideas for additional ways of disseminating the information from the task force are welcome.

Department chairs received a request in December for their input on defining programs.  Has the Task Force distilled that information and produced a working definition?  There is a broad definition under step three, but it is not the final definition.  For example, a minor program would be one with courses attached that would not exist if it wasn’t for the minor.  There are relatively few of these.  The Task Force has compiled a list of responses from departments, but has not yet thoroughly reviewed them and refined a definition.  

Steps 6 and 7 call for department and program reports.  The call for program reports is issued April 21 and the reports are due September 5.  The call and the training will be provided to department chairs at the end of spring semester and twelve weeks later they will be expected to resurrect that training and write the reports.  Or some may spend all summer working and produce a voluminous report without any additional pay.  It was suggested that the training be at the beginning of fall semester, or if the expectation is to have department chairs work on it over the summer, there be some time of compensation.
The idea is to get the call out early (in April), so people could get started in the spring if they wanted to.  There is no expectation that work would be done over the summer.  It may be good to have a repeat of the training in the fall, for those who weren’t able to attend the spring training and/or others who want a review.  The template will limit the length of the report as well as what data will be included.  The Task Force is not looking for voluminous reports.

Due to past cuts and the current budget, all programs will fall in category three.  The only augmentation that will occur will be one program being reduced less than another.
The Provost was asked recently what would happen if no programs recommended for elimination and he responded that if that were to happen, then the Task Force had not done its job.  This seems to contradict the statement that there are no quotas for the four categories.  This process was begun with the expectation that HSU would have new money coming into the University next year.  That is not going to happen now, so we should stop this process immediately.  Before we go through this process, we need to find out what the situation will be next year.  This may not be proper process for reducing resource allocations.  The process is not being done across campus; we are working in a vacuum.  It should be stopped right now.

Attempting to define what a program is will be very difficult and time-consuming and ill-advised.  It would be better to set categories for units, majors, departments, etc.  

Under step 3 the comment is made that GE programs have been repeatedly reviewed for quality and efficiency for several years … .   Have reports on the quality and efficiency of GE programs been widely distributed?  It is not clear what the committee is thinking here.  If one of the criteria is the ratio of graduates per year to the number of majors in a program, will the committee be able to determine whether that figure indicates the quality of a program?  If the University is simply after reducing/eliminating/merging programs that have low numbers of majors, then analytic studies can provide that data.  It is important to define quality, if that term is going to be used.  Everyone thinks they have a quality program; we need ask and determine what it is about a program that makes it a “quality” program.  
The Task Force is hoping to get this kind of information back when the criteria are vetted.

It was a recommended that information about the process be published in the local community papers, as well as on campus.    

The Task Force views its role as a facilitator for the campus; i.e., it will not come up with its own criteria for the process, but will help the campus come up with criteria appropriate for HSU.  It will collect input, review and refine it, and put it back out for review.  Departments and programs will have an opportunity to respond to the recommendations which will be made based in their respective reports, before any final recommendations are made.
There has been a big drive for enrollment and administrative positions have been created, despite that fact that some argued there was not an enrollment crisis and questioned this investment.  Now we’ve had our enrollments capped.

The Task Force is to be commended for its willingness to work on this.  The integrity of the task force members is not under question, but there is concern about the process.  In the beginning the idea was to make things more efficient at HSU and to use enrollment growth money.  We can no longer say that this is not about budget.  The President has stated that there is no intention to have a hiring freeze, but there are certain programs that might be recommended for discontinuance.  It is of concern that the Provost continues to comment that there are not enough programs in the bottom tier.  It was understood from the last Provost’s Council meeting that academic prioritization for the next year will be program review for all programs, so that at the end of this process, all programs will have gone through the program discontinuation review process.  Does that mean that programs can be discontinued at the end of next spring semester?  
The current outlined process does not include what happens after the results of the prioritization process are forwarded to the Provost.  The expectation would be that the final report would be sent to the Provost, who would share it with the campus community to be vetted.  In addition, any proposed discontinuation, suspension, re-organization, etc. would follow current campus policy.  It was noted that this may have been left out of the current draft, but will be put back in.

A different understanding from the Provost’s Council meeting was that this process would serve as the program review which is called for in the current program discontinuation process.  It was also understood that the Provost was proposing this, rather than dictating it.

There have been GE courses evaluated for quality and the process has been going on for quite a while.  
Not everyone can or wants to get a job elsewhere, especially those in more unique programs.  The Provost has indicated he is not willing to embrace a statewide context, i.e., looking at who we are in relation to the CSU or the UC system.  The UC has abdicated its responsibility to teach natural resources to undergraduates.  The statewide context for HSU’s degree programs in this area is exceedingly important.  

Just because there is no promise of augmentation or additional funding, doesn’t mean that we shouldn’t identify our strengths.  Sometimes things need to be cut loose to improve existing strong programs, whether or not funding is fixed or being reduced.  

The discussion will be continued via email, so that the Senate can continue on with its agenda.  An email address will be sent out and there will be a place on the Moodle website where individuals can provide comments. 

M/S/P (Cheyne/MacConnie) to suspend the rules and begin a new agenda item after 5:30 p.m.
It was suggested and agreed that the Senate move to agenda item number three.
3. 
HSU Options for Improving Email and Calendaring Systems (Anna Kircher, 
CIO) 
The current email and calendaring systems on campus are clunky and becoming obsolete.  Arcane email identities, obsolete technology, and other issues have a powerful impact on our ability to build community and communicate on campus.
The handout outlines the process to date.  Information on what a good email system should look like was gathered and the campus was surveyed as to needs.  An RFI was sent out and responses were narrowed down, and four vendors were brought to campus in November to provide on-campus demonstrations.  In addition, information has been gathered from other CSU campuses.  Sixteen CSU campuses (out of 23) are actively looking at new email packages and six (including HSU) are on the same timeline.  HSU hopes to have a new email package for students, staff and faculty by Fall 2008.
In addition to technology, there are several other issues to address.  Examples of policy questions have been raised, including: “Do we owe students email accounts?” ; “What is the value of having a .edu email address for students?” ; “Is email an official form of communication on campus?”

Other issues include accessibility (ATI), the Google question (hosted versus on-campus email services), security issues, cost comparison, contract comparison and what other CSUs are doing and possible partnership possibilities.  Further information on all issues and information gathered is available on the web site (www.humboldt.edu/~its/email).

Four key questions were used to help identify a solution:

· How important is it that faculty/staff and students be provided with the same email and calendaring products?  
Some CSU campuses are considering putting their students on Google and keeping an in-house email solution for faculty and staff.  The collaboration tools that are available now in email products and their usefulness in the teaching and learning process is astonishing.  For example, some provide functionality that enables multiple people, in real time, to co-author a document.

· To what degree do we plan to integrate email and calendaring with anything else on campus?  
This has to do with the development environment that these tools are built in and is important around the exchange question.  The development environment of Moodle, PeopleSoft, and other applications on campus is java and jsp.  Use of common development tools makes it more feasible to build links between key applications.  In addition, there are already skills on campus for working in these environments.
· How ATI-compliant are the products? 

There were differences in the products; and HSU will need to be familiar with and compliant with the CSU guidelines.  

· Are we comfortable with turning over our student email and calendaring services to a third party vendor?  What about faculty/staff email and calendaring?

Maintaining security of email through a third party vendor has become a hot topic at the national level.  Information Security Officers on CSU campuses have expressed concern about outsourcing email for students.  Maintaining it on campus also allows for the campus to have continued access, even if the line to Humboldt County is cut.
It is being recommended that the campus purchase and use Zimbra for email and calendaring services for faculty, staff and students.  It has fewer hurdles in terms of accessibility and since it is open source software, HSU may be able to provide its own fixes, as needed.   

The Google contract indicated that they would replicate data over multiple data centers, which may be anywhere around the world.  There was concern that given the tendency of HSU students to be political, this could pose problems in the future.
No final decision has been made - this is not a done deal.  Three focus groups have been held and presentations have been made to various groups on campus.  The Senate was asked for feedback and questions on the proposed recommendation.

Discussion:

Who is Zimbra?  It is a relatively new company, now owned by Yahoo.  

Having the applications housed here on campus is very important; it’s worth spending a little more on.  In addition, the fact that it is open source makes it seem like the right choice.
What is the downside to Zimbra and what is the cost?  The downside is the cost.  The absolutely cheapest solution, on a continuing basis, would be Microsoft Exchange, because of the educational discount on the licenses.  Zimbra will be about $20,000 a year more than what we are currently paying; it is not the least expensive option.    

Recent comments by Keith Olbermann on AT&T are insightful and can be viewed online.
Is the timeline for a decision still the end of February?  This process began before the budget crunch hit; it is not known yet if the campus will be able to make a commitment of money.  Others options for funding are being considered.  It would be ideal to stick with the timeline.  If we are ready for Fall, then we would be ready for the first group of HOP freshmen in June.
Current email addresses will not change.  Zimbra has its own desktop client; however individuals can continue to use Outlook to connect to the Zimbra server.  For Eudora users, Zimbra is also IMAP and POP compliant, so Eudora can also continue to be used.

In terms of ongoing costs, licensing costs for Microsoft would be less expensive, because of the great educational discounts.  However, the Microsoft Exchange development environment might make it more difficult to connect to other applications on campus.  In addition, what makes the Microsoft Exchange configuration less expensive is that they would host student accounts on their server (off-campus), so HSU costs would only be for faculty and staff on campus.  This separation makes things more difficult.
If Microsoft succeeds in taking over Yahoo, would it be possible to take advantage of the academic discount?  There has been a lot of discussion about this.  The Zimbra license is a subscription license, i.e., HSU pays for permission to use it for one year.  Zimbra has offered HSU a perpetual license, i.e., a three-year contract would be signed and after those three years, if something would happen to Zimbra, HSU may keep the version of the product it has at that date.
This will impact a lot of people, hopefully for the better; but it is expected that the transition will be bumpy.  

The IT website has a link to a demonstration of Zimbra, along with other documentation.  Senators were encouraged to forward any additional questions to A. Kircher.
Anna Kircher, CIO, was thanked for her presentation and for being willing to bring it to the Senate.

M/S/P (Cheyne/Moyer) to adjourn.  The meeting adjourned at 5:50 p.m.

TIME CERTAIN:  5:45 P.M.  Formal adjournment of Senate meeting and fifteen minute open forum for the campus community
Jason Robo announced that Sander Hicks, author and investigative journalist will be coming to campus to speak about 9/11.  Senators were asked to announce to their classes.


















